REQUEST FOR PROPOSALS FOR

PROGRAM MANAGER NJ PAY IT FORWARD PROGRAM

Issued by:
New Jersey Higher Education Student Assistance Authority

Date Issued:

June 4, 2021

Question Cut-off Date:

June 11, 2021

Proposals Due:

July 1, 2021

David J. Socolow Executive Director

Higher Education Student Assistance Authority
4 Quakerbridge Plaza
P.O. Box 545
Trenton, New Jersey 08625

Contact:
David Moffett
Assistant Controller

Table of Contents

1.0	PURPOSE AND INTENT	1
2.0	MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS	1
3.0	DEFINITIONS	1
4.0	BACKGROUND	3
5.0	SCOPE OF SERVICES	4
5.1	Creating and Administering the Fund	4
5.2	Designating Selected Providers	5
5.3	Recruiting Participants	5
5.4	Administering the Stipends and Wraparound Services	5
5.5	Administering the Loans	6
6.0	REQUIRED COMPONENTS OF THE RFP PROPOSAL	7
6.1	General Information	7
6.2	Additional Information	8
7.0	PROPOSAL SUBMISSION	10
7.1	Delivery	10
7.2	Questions	10
7.3	Cost liability	10
8.0	SPECIAL TERMS & CONDITIONS	11
8.1	Term	11
8.2	Termination	11
8.3	Transition	11
8.4	Compliance	11
8.5	Contract	11
8.6	Open Public Records Act	12
8.7	Proposal Errors	12
8.8	Joint Venture	13
8.9	Security and Confidentiality	13
Δ	A. DATA CONFIDENTIALITY	13
В	S. SECURITY STANDARDS	14
C	SECURITY PLAN	17
8.10	O Privacy Policy	18

8.11	News Releases	18
8.12	Advertising	18
8.13	Licenses & Permits	18
8.14	Claims & Remedies	18
8.15	Additional Work and/or Special Projects	19
8.16	Record Retention	19
8.17	Severability	20
9.0 S	ELECTION PROCESS	20
9.1	New Jersey Presence	20
9.2	Evaluation Criteria	20
9.3	Interviews	20
9.4	Right to Waive	21
9.5	Proposal Discrepancies	21
9.6	Board Approval	21

1.0 PURPOSE AND INTENT

The New Jersey Higher Education Student Assistance Authority ("HESAA" or "Authority"), is seeking proposals from organizations interested in serving as Program Manager to help develop and implement a new workforce training funding program, called the "New Jersey Pay It Forward Program." The New Jersey Pay It Forward Program will enable career seekers to receive skills training from approved training programs by providing interest- and fee-free loans to program participants.

Through this Request for Proposals ("RFP"), the State Agencies seek to obtain the best services to achieve the goals of the State. The Bidder engaged pursuant to this RFP will enter into an agreement with HESAA as more particularly described below (the "Contract") and will be considered and independent contractor, and not an employee or entity of the State.

2.0 MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS

At a minimum, Bidders must satisfy the following requirements:

- Must either be a licensed student loan servicer pursuant to P.L. 2019, c. 200, or become licensed as soon as possible if awarded this Contract.
- Must be a non-profit organization or a for-profit entity that has the capability to establish a 501(c)(3) fund for charitable purposes; and
- Must provide proof of 501(c)(3)non-profit status, i.e., Internal Revenue Service letter.

3.0 **DEFINITIONS**

The following definitions will be part of the Contract awarded as a result of this RFP.

Addendum – Written clarification or revision to this RFP issued by HESAA.

Amendment – A change in the scope of services to be provided by the Contractor. An amendment is not effective until it is signed by the State Agencies.

Approved Training Program – The program a Participant attends at a Selected Provider. The Program Manager shall select which programs are considered Approved Training Programs in consultation with the State Agencies.

Bidder – An individual or business entity that submits a proposal in response to this RFP.

Contract – This RFP, addenda to this RFP, the HESAA Standard Terms and Conditions, the Contractor's proposal submitted in response to this RFP, contractual language agreed to by the Contractor and HESAA governing the implementation of the services to be provided, and HESAA's Notice of Intent to Award.

Contractor – The Bidder awarded a Contract resulting from this RFP.

DCA – The New Jersey Division of Consumer Affairs within the New Jersey Department of Law and Public Safety.

DOBI – The New Jersey Department of Banking and Insurance.

DOL – The New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development.

EDA – The New Jersey Economic Development Authority.

ETPL - New Jersey's Eligible Training Provider List, which is a comprehensive listing of all schools and organizations offering occupational education and job training programs that are eligible to receive publicly funded tuition assistance.

Fund – This is the pool of capital that will be used to finance the Pay It Forward Program obtained from contributions by private parties and, subject to appropriation by the State Legislature and availability of funds, will also include a grant from the State.

Joint Venture – A business undertaking by two or more entities to share risk and responsibility for a specific project.

May – Denotes that which is permissible, not mandatory.

OSHE – New Jersey Office of the Secretary of Higher Education.

Participant – An individual who applies and is selected to be trained as part of Pay It Forward.

Pay It Forward Loan – The 0% interest, \$0 fee loans issued through Pay It Forward.

Pay It Forward Program or Pay It Forward – The New Jersey Pay It Forward Program as described in this RFP.

Program Manager - The entity selected pursuant to the RFP to undertake and operate the Pay It Forward Program.

Project – The undertaking or services that are the subject of this RFP.

Request for Proposal or RFP – This document, which establishes the bidding and contract requirements and solicits proposals to meet the needs of the State Agencies for engaging a Program Manager.

Selected Provider – Training Providers where Participants can use a Pay It Forward Loan to attend an Approved Training Program. Training Providers must be selected by the Program Manager in consultation with the State Agencies to be designated a Selected Provider.

Shall or Must – Denotes that which is a requirement. Failure to meet a material requirement will result in the rejection of a proposal as non-responsive.

Should – Denotes that which is recommended, not mandatory.

State – State of New Jersey.

State Agencies - HESAA in consultation with DCA, DOBI, DOL, EDA, and/or OSHE.

Subtasks – Detailed activities that comprise the actual performance of a task.

Subcontractor – An entity having an arrangement with a Contractor, whereby the Contractor uses the products and/or services of that entity to fulfill some of its obligations under its contract with the State Agencies, while the Contractor retains full responsibility for the performance of all of its obligations under the Contract, including payment to the Subcontractor. The Subcontractor has no legal relationship with the State Agencies, only with the Contractor.

Task – A discrete unit of work to be performed.

4.0 BACKGROUND

The intent of Pay It Forward is to provide low-income New Jersey career seekers with training opportunities that otherwise would be unattainable due to limited resources.

To provide these training opportunities, the Program Manager will recruit and engage Selected Providers within the State to provide high-quality career training to Participants.

Participants enrolled in Approved Training Programs may receive wraparound services not already included in tuition, such as career counseling, as well as stipends for living expenses (see Section 5.4). In addition, Participants can apply for a Pay It Forward Loan to pay for direct costs of attendance, such as tuition, materials, and supplies. While the Fund will finance the wraparound services, stipends, and Pay It Forward Loans, Participants will only be required to repay the Pay It Forward Loans.

The Pay It Forward Loan shall be a 0% interest loan and shall not have any fees associated with it. As this is not a credit-based loan, there will not be any cosigners or co-borrowers. The monthly repayment amount shall be determined through an income-based repayment calculation of 10% of the Participant's discretionary income in each year after the Participant completes the training. For purposes of calculating the monthly income-based repayment amount, Participant's monthly discretionary income shall be calculated as the difference between Participant's adjusted gross income and 150% of the federal poverty guideline amount for Participant's household size, divided by 12. The terms of the Pay It Forward Loan shall not require Participants to make any payments until their monthly repayment amount would be at least \$100 as determined by the income-based repayment calculation that factors in both income and household size of the Participant. The Participant's repayment term will end five (5) years after the Participant completes the Approved Training Program, unless the Participant repays the full principal balance in less than five (5) years. Any balance remaining on a Pay It Forward Loan that is in good standing at the end of the repayment term shall be forgiven. All Participant repayments shall be deposited

into the Fund to finance Pay It Forward Loans, stipends, and wrap-around services for future cohorts of Participants.

The Pay It Forward Loan shall allow for deferments of payment for temporary disabilities and forgiveness of any remaining balance in the event of the death or total and permanent disability of the Participant prior to the end of the repayment term.

The parameters of the Pay It Forward are subject to change at the discretion of the State Agencies.

5.0 SCOPE OF SERVICES

5.1 Creating and Administering the Fund

The Program Manager shall establish and administer the Fund, which shall be financed by deposits from the State and outside donors. In Fiscal Year 2022, subject to appropriations and the availability of funds, the State will make a grant to the Fund of up to approximately \$5.5 million. It is anticipated that non-State donors will deposit additional moneys to the Fund. The Program Manager shall have the Fund set up as a 501(c)(3) entity and ready to receive deposits within thirty (30) calendar days of executing the Letter of Engagement.

The Program Manager, or a Subcontractor the Program Manager selects in consultation with the State, shall establish the terms, structure, and policies of the Fund. The Program Manager shall prepare an investment policy for the fund, subject to the approval of the State Agencies. The Program Manager shall serve as a fiduciary to the Fund.

The Program Manager's ongoing management of the Fund shall be subject to the oversight of the State Agencies and shall include, but not be limited to: managing and tracking deposits to the Fund from the State and outside donors; making disbursements for wraparound services, stipends, and Pay It Forward loans; servicing the Pay It Forward Loans and tracking repayments from Participants; and ensuring accurate reporting and accounting of funds.

The moneys in the Fund shall be used to finance the Pay It Forward Loans as well as to provide wraparound services and stipends to Participants for indirect costs of attendance. Participants shall not be required to repay the costs of wraparound services or stipends that Participants may receive, and these costs shall not be included in the balance of any Pay It Forward Loan. The Fund shall be established as a revolving fund that redeploys all revenue from repayment of Pay It Forward Loans to finance Approved Training, wraparound services, and stipends for future cohorts of Participants.

The moneys in the Fund, and any interest earned on these moneys, shall not be used to finance the administration of Pay It Forward. No funding for the Program Manager's costs of administration shall be provided pursuant to the Contract awarded through this RFP. The Bidder's proposal shall identify an independent source of external funding to finance the Program Manager's administration of Pay It Forward.

The Program Manager shall engage an independent auditor to audit the Fund on an annual basis and shall submit the audit report to the State Agencies.

5.2 Designating Selected Providers

The Program Manager's duties include designating Selected Providers and Approved Training Programs for Pay It Forward. In consultation with the State Agencies, the Program Manager shall develop a set of criteria for soliciting Selected Providers to train Participants for in-demand career opportunities using a rigorous due diligence process to ensure high quality programs. All Selected Providers and Approved Training Programs must be on the ETPL prior to receiving funding from the Fund.

The State Agencies will provide oversight to the Program Manager and approve all designations of Selected Providers and Approved Training Programs. Upon approval by the State Agencies, the Program Manager will enter a Contract with the Selected Providers setting forth the goals and expectations they must meet to remain a Selected Provider.

The Program Manager shall be responsible for ongoing oversight over the Selected Providers and Approved Training Programs to ensure that they continue to meet the requirements of Pay It Forward. The Program Manager's oversight of the Selected Providers shall include setting up and implementing a system for tracking the Selected Providers' outcomes, including but not limited to: the number of Participants enrolled in their Approved Training Programs; demographic information about the Participants; the number of Participants successfully completing training; information on Participants who did not complete the training; and Participants' job placements, starting salaries, and job trajectories.

5.3 Recruiting Participants

The Program Manager shall provide guidance to Selected Providers for identifying individuals who may be eligible to participate in Pay It Forward. In consultation with the State Agencies, the Program Manager shall develop criteria Selected Providers shall use to recruit individuals in need of career training to enroll as Participants in an Approved Training Program. Specifically, the plan shall be targeted at recruiting:

- Dislocated workers;
- Individuals temporarily or permanently laid off because of the COVID-19 pandemic;
- Self-employed individuals who became unemployed or significantly underemployed as a result of COVID-19 pandemic;
- Long-term unemployed individuals;
- Individuals who receive Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), or any other public assistance;
- Formerly incarcerated individuals; and
- Other types of New Jersey career seekers as determined by the Program Manager in consultation with the State Agencies.

The Program Manager shall also provide standardized guidance to Selected Providers regarding how to responsibly inform potential Participants about the terms of the Pay It Forward Loan, including consumer protections and Pay It Forward Loan borrowers' rights and responsibilities.

5.4 Administering the Stipends and Wraparound Services

The Program Manager, or a Subcontractor the Program Manager selects in consultation with the State Agencies, shall administer the wraparound services and stipends that the Fund provides to Participants.

The Program Manager shall make disbursements from the Fund to grant stipends that assist Participants with meeting non-tuition costs, including but not limited to: transportation, housing, food, and school supplies. Participants shall not be required to repay the cost of stipends and such stipends shall not be included in the balance of a Pay It Forward Loan. In consultation with the State Agencies, the Program Manager shall administer the Pay It Forward stipends. Administration includes but is not limited to developing eligibility criteria, determining stipend amounts, preparing applications, granting stipends to Participants, disbursing stipends from the Fund, and tracking the stipends in the funds.

Wraparound services shall include but not be limited to the following: career counseling, academic coaching, job placement and post-placement support, and financial advisement. The Program Manager shall consult with the Selected Providers to determine the wraparound services needed for the Participants at each Selected Provider. The Program Manager shall contract with the Selected Provider, or a Subcontractor approved by the State Agencies, to provide the wraparound services. In the event that wraparound services are included as part of the tuition charged by the Selected Provider, these costs may be included in the balance of a Pay It Forward Loan. For wraparound services that are not included in direct tuition charges, the Program Manager may make separate disbursements from the Fund; however, the costs of such separately funded wraparound services shall not be included in the balance of a Pay It Forward Loan.

5.5 Administering the Loans

The Program Manager, or a Subcontractor the Program Manager selects in consultation with the State Agencies, shall be the originator, holder, and servicer for the Pay It Forward Loans, subject to all applicable federal and State student lending laws, regulations and policies.

As originator, the Program Manager shall draft the Pay It Forward Loan application, promissory note, and all required disclosures, the form of which documents shall be subject to approval by the State Agencies. The Program Manager shall offer and approve the Pay It Forward Loans and shall disburse payments for the Pay It Forward Loans.

As holder/servicer, the Program Manager shall perform all collection activities on the Pay It Forward Loans, including default aversion activities and administering annual certification of income to determine each Participant's income-based repayment amount for the subsequent year.

The Program Manager and any Subcontractor(s) shall both be licensed by DOBI as student loan servicers pursuant to P.L. 2019, c. 200 and shall be subject to periodic management reviews and reporting requirements by the State Agencies to ensure compliance with all applicable federal and State lending laws, regulations, and policies, as well as with best practices for borrower protection standards in servicing student loans. Failure to comply with these laws, regulations, policies, and best practices shall subject the Program Manager to sanctions up to and including termination of the Contract.

6.0 REQUIRED COMPONENTS OF THE RFP PROPOSAL

6.1 General Information

All Bidders shall provide brief but concise responses to the following. Appendices can be used for additional general information.

- A. Narrative Bidders shall provide an overview of how the services detailed in the scope of work will be implemented and the timeframes involved, specifically addressing the following:
 - i. How the Bidder's approach satisfies the requirements as stated in the RFP;
 - ii. The Bidder's understanding of the program expectations as stated in the RFP;
 - iii. Proposed collaboration or subcontracting, if any, with other entities in the course of fulfilling the requirements of the Contract resulting from this RFP;
 - iv. Resolutions to anticipated barriers and potential problems the Bidder foresees itself and/or the State Agencies encountering in the successful realization of the initiative described herein;
 - v. All other resources needed by the Bidder to satisfy the requirements of the Contract resulting from this RFP;
 - vi. The best practice(s) that will be used in the design and implementation of the program.
- B. Organizational Commitment and Capacity Bidders shall describe their commitment to addressing the conditions and/or needs identified in this RFP, including the organizational support that exists for implementing Pay It Forward and funding the administrative costs. The Bidder should describe its experience implementing innovative financing models and managing public-private partnerships for workforce training. The Bidder must also describe the management information system, equipment and capacity they have and will be using to properly track and report Participant demographic and performance data and demonstrate the ability to complete all required reports and requests for information in accordance with protocol and timelines established by the State Agencies. The Bidder must also describe the loan origination and servicing systems it intends to use to originate and service the Pay It Forward Loans, or the systems to be used by any Subcontractor it intends to engage to carry out these Tasks. Additionally, the Bidder should describe how previous experience will be applied to ensure successful implementation of the proposed project.
- C. Fund Management Bidders shall submit with this proposal a plan for Pay It Forward Fund management, including a preliminary investment plan. Bidders shall describe how the Program Manager will deposit and track payments to and from the Fund. Bidders shall explain how the Bidder will ensure accurate reporting and accounting for funds, including engaging an independent auditor. Describe how the Bidder will establish terms of the Fund, its structure, and policies in partnership with public and private funders.
- D. Training Provider Selection and Management Bidders shall describe how they will set up and implement a system for tracking outcomes from Pay It Forward, including but not limited to number of Participants enrolled in training, Participants' demographic information, completions and withdrawals, Participants' post-training job placements, starting salaries, subsequent years'

salaries, and job trajectories. Bidders should describe their capacity to rigorously vet training providers for outcomes that will ensure the success of Participants funded through Pay It Forward, including plans to vet newer programs that may not be able to show a significant history of student outcomes. The Bidder should demonstrate experience, knowledge, and expertise in protecting the rights of Participants and building funding mechanisms to support Participants' needs outside of training, including but not limited to: stipends, child care, and transportation.

- E. Budget Summary Bidders shall provide a budget summary detailing the estimated administrative costs of managing Pay It Forward, a general staffing plan for Pay It Forward, and the anticipated external funding sources to finance these administrative costs. No funding for the Program Manager's costs of administration shall be provided pursuant to the Contract awarded through this RFP.
- F. Particular consideration will be given to Bidders with a presence in New Jersey. Please provide any information relevant to these considerations.
- G. Provide any other information that you feel uniquely qualifies you to assist the State Agencies in this capacity for the term of the Contract.
- H. Provide the Security Plan described in Section 8.9 C. below.
- I. Provide proof that the Bidder and, if applicable, any Subcontractors, are licensed student loan servicers pursuant to P.L. 2019, c. 200, or assurance that the Bidder and Subcontractors will become licensed as soon as possible if awarded this Contract.

6.2 Additional Information

Bidders need to register with NJSTART.gov. Bidders who are already registered with NJSTART must provide their vendor ID number.

- (a) A copy of a valid New Jersey Business Registration must be submitted by the Bidders. To facilitate proposal evaluation and contract award process, the Bidder shall submit the Business Registration form with the proposal. If not already registered with the New Jersey Division of Revenue, registration can be completed online at the Division of Revenue website: https://nj.gov/treasury/revenue/gettingregistered.shtml.
- (b) Pursuant to Public Law 2005, Chapter 51 (Chapter 51), to avoid any appearance that the selection of State Contractors is based on the Contractors' political contributions, State departments, agencies and authorities are precluded from awarding contracts exceeding \$17,500 to vendors who make, or have made, certain political contributions on and after October 15, 2004. Chapter 51 also requires the disclosure of all contributions to any political organization organized under 26 U.S.C.A. 527 that also meets the definition of a continuing political committee within the meaning of N.J.S.A. 19:44A-3(n) and N.J.A.C. 19:25-1.7. Bidders shall submit the required certification form(s) and disclosure form(s) with their proposals. Failure to submit such forms and/or failure of such forms to evidence compliance with Chapter 51 shall be cause for rejection of a Bidder's proposal. Any Bidder selected shall maintain compliance with Chapter 51 during the term of its engagement. The disclosure form can be found at: https://nj.gov/treasury/purchase/forms.shtml

(c) Pursuant to Public Law 2005, Chapter 271 (Chapter 271) Bidders must disclose their (and their principals') political contributions within the immediately preceding twelve (12) month period. No prospective firm will be precluded from being awarded a contract by virtue of the information provided in the Chapter 271 disclosure provided the form is fully and accurately completed. Prior to formal appointment the firm anticipated to be selected will be required to submit Chapter 271 disclosures. To facilitate proposal evaluation and contract award process, the vendor shall submit the Chapter 271 disclosure with the proposal. The disclosure form can be found at: https://nj.gov/treasury/purchase/forms.shtml

Please also be advised of your responsibility to file an annual disclosure statement on political contributions with the New Jersey Election Law Enforcement Commission (ELEC), pursuant to N.J.S.A. 19:44A-20.27 if your firm receives contracts in excess of \$50,000 from a public entity during a calendar year. It is your firm's responsibility to determine if filing is necessary. Failure to file can result in the imposition of financing penalties by ELEC. Additional information about this requirement is available from ELEC at (888) 313-3532 or https://www.elec.state.nj.us/

- (d) In accordance with Public Law 2005, Chapter 92, all services performed pursuant to this engagement shall be performed within the United States of America.
- (e) Pursuant to Public Law 1995, Chapter 159, effective January 1, 1998, and notwithstanding the provision of any other law to the contrary, whenever any taxpayer, partnership or S corporation under contract to provide goods or services or construction projects to the State of New Jersey or its agencies or instrumentalities, including the legislative and judicial branches of State government, is entitled to payment for those goods or services at the same time a taxpayer, partner or shareholder of that entity is indebted for any State tax, the Director of the Division of Taxation shall seek to set off so much of that payment as shall be necessary to satisfy the indebtedness. The amount set-off shall not allow for the deduction of any expense or other deduction which might be attributable to the taxpayer, partner, or shareholder subject to set-off under this Act.

The Director of the Division of Taxation shall give notice of the set-off to the taxpayer, partner or shareholder and provide an opportunity for a hearing within thirty (30) days of such notice under the procedures for protests established under N.J.S.A. 54:49-19. No request for conference, protest, or subsequent appeal to the Tax Court from any protest shall stay the collection of the indebtedness.

(f) CERTIFICATION OF NON-INVOLVEMENT IN PROHIBITED ACTIVITIES IN IRAN

Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 52:32-58, the Bidder must certify that neither the Bidder, nor one of its parents, subsidiaries, and/or affiliates (as defined in N.J.S.A. 52:32-56(e)(3)), is listed on the Department of the Treasury's List of Persons or Entities Engaging in Prohibited Investment Activities in Iran and that neither is involved in any of the investment activities set forth in N.J.S.A. 52:32-56(f). If the Bidder is unable to so certify, the Bidder shall provide a detailed and precise description of such activities. The certification form can be found at: https://nj.gov/treasury/purchase/forms.shtml.

(g) A copy of a Disclosure of Investigations and Other Actions Involving the Vendor Form must be submitted by all Bidders. The certification can be found at:

https://www.state.nj.us/treasury/purchase/forms/DisclosureofInvestigations.pdf.

(h) The Terms and Conditions set forth in Attachment 1 – HESAA Terms & Conditions, are material terms of any contract resulting from this RFP.

7.0 PROPOSAL SUBMISSION

7.1 Delivery

One original and 15 copies of the proposal must be marked "Pay It Forward Program Manager" and be delivered no later than 4:00 pm on July 1, 2021 to the following:

Marnie Grodman, Esquire
Director, Legal & Governmental Affairs
New Jersey Higher Education Student Assistance Authority
4 Quakerbridge Plaza
P.O. Box 545
Trenton, NJ 08625-0545

Proposals **overnighted to the Authority must use the local address zip code of 08619.** Proposals may not be delivered by fax.

In addition, a PDF of the proposal must be emailed to <u>rsorrentino@hesaa.org</u> no later than July 1, 2021. Both print and email versions of the proposal must be received by the deadline to be considered.

7.2 Questions

HESAA will accept questions pertaining to this RFP from all potential Bidders electronically. Questions shall be directed to Roseann Sorrentino, at the following email address:

rsorrentino@hesaa.org

Questions will be accepted until 4:00 pm on June 11, 2021. In the event that it becomes necessary to clarify or revise this RFP, such clarifications or revisions will be by addendum. Any addendum to this RFP will become part of this RFP and part of the Contract entered as a result of this RFP.

The Authority also reserves the right to distribute additional background information or material to all bidding firms.

ALL RFP ADDENDA WILL BE POSTED ON THE HESAA WEBSITE.

It is the sole responsibility of the Bidder to be knowledgeable of all addenda related to this RFP.

7.3 Cost liability

the State Agencies will not be responsible for any expenses in the preparation and/or presentation of the proposals and oral interviews, if any, or for the disclosure of any information or material received in connection with the solicitation, whether by negligence or otherwise.

8.0 SPECIAL TERMS & CONDITIONS

8.1 Term

The initial term of the Contract entered pursuant to this Request for Proposals shall be for Pay It Forward Loans originated between 2021 and 2026, with an option to extend for up to two (2) successive terms of five (5) years, at the discretion of the State Agencies. The term of the Contract will extend until all Pay It Forward Loans issued during each five-year term have been paid in full or forgiven.

8.2 Termination

Unless otherwise provided herein, the State Agencies reserves the right to terminate any agreement entered into as a result of this RFP provided written notice has been given to the Contractor at least thirty (30) days prior to such proposed termination date. At Contract termination, the Contractor must cooperate fully with the State Agencies and the new contracted firm to enable a smooth transition.

At the end of the Term, the Contractor shall remit a report to the Authority providing a full accounting of any monies left in the Fund. Any monies received from the State shall be returned to the State. Any monies received from private donors shall be applied by the Contractor in a manner consistent with State and federal law governing charitable contributions.

8.3 Transition

In the event the services are scheduled to end either by Contract expiration or by termination, it shall be incumbent upon the Contractor to continue the service, if requested by the State Agencies, until new services can be completely operational. At no time shall this transitional period extend more than ninety (90) days beyond the expiration date of the existing Contract. .

8.4 Compliance

The Contractor must comply with all local, State and federal laws, rules and regulations applicable to the engagement and to services performed there under.

8.5 Contract

The Contract entered as a result of this RFP will consist of this RFP, any Addendum to this RFP provided pursuant to Section 7.2 of this RFP, the firm's bid proposal, and the Authority's Letter of Engagement.

In the event of a conflict between the provisions of this RFP, including the Terms and Conditions, attached hereto as Attachment 1, and any addendum to the RFP, the addendum shall govern.

In the event of a conflict between the Bidder's proposal and the provisions of this RFP, including the HESAA Terms and Conditions, attached hereto as Attachment 1, and including any addendum to this RFP, the provisions of this RFP and the addendum shall govern.

In the event that it becomes necessary to revise, modify, clarify or otherwise alter the Contract resulting from the RFP, amendments will be in writing signed by an authorized representative of HESAA and an authorized representative of the vendor selected as a result of this RFP.

8.6 Open Public Records Act

All documents submitted in response to this RFP are subject to disclosure by the State Agencies as "government records" under the Open Public Records Act, N.J.S.A. 47:1A-1 et seq. ("OPRA"). A Contractor may assert that specific information is exempted from disclosure under that Act. Contractors will be required to submit a written Commitment to Defend and Indemnify the State Agencies affirming that they will cooperate in defense of any action filed against the State Agencies that results from a denial of access based on the requested redactions and/or requests to withhold the documents from release. Upon receiving a request for such information, the State Agencies will advise the Contractor if any such information is not deemed to be exempted. In the cover letter to a proposal, the bidder should clearly state the location within the bid proposal of any information for which the bidder asserts exemption from disclosure under OPRA. The State Agencies will not honor attempts by bidders or Contractors either to designate their entire bid proposal as proprietary and/or to claim copyright protection for their entire proposal.

8.7 Proposal Errors

A Bidder may request that its proposal be withdrawn prior to the proposal submission opening. Such request must be made, in writing, to Marnie Grodman. If the request is granted, the Bidder may submit a revised proposal as long as the proposal is received prior to the announced date and time for proposal submission and at the place specified.

If, after the proposal submission opening but before Contract award, a Bidder discovers an error in its proposal, the Bidder may make a written request to Marnie Grodman for authorization to withdraw its proposal from consideration for award. Evidence of the Bidder's good faith in making this request shall be used in making the determination. The factors that will be considered are that the mistake is so significant that to enforce the contract resulting from the proposal would be unconscionable; that the mistake relates to a material feature of the contract; that the mistake occurred notwithstanding the Bidder's exercise of reasonable care; and that the State Agencies or the State will not be significantly prejudiced by granting the withdrawal of the proposal. After the proposal submission opening, while pursuant to the provisions of this section, a Bidder may request to withdraw its proposal and the State Agencies may, in its discretion, allow the Bidder to withdraw it. The State Agencies may take notice of repeated or unusual requests to withdraw by a Bidder and take those prior requests to withdraw into consideration when evaluating the Bidder's proposals.

All requests to withdraw a proposal must identify the RFP, "Pay It Forward Program Manager," include the final proposal submission date, and be sent to the following address:

Marnie Grodman, Esquire
Director, Legal & Governmental Affairs
New Jersey Higher Education Student Assistance Authority
4 Quakerbridge Plaza
P.O. Box 545
Trenton, NJ 08625-545

If during the proposal evaluation process, an obvious budgeting error made by a potential contract awardee is found, HESAA shall issue a written notice to the Bidder. The bidder will have five days after receipt of the notice to confirm its budget. If the Bidder fails to respond, its proposal shall be considered withdrawn, and no further consideration shall be given to it.

8.8 Joint Venture

If a joint venture submits a proposal, the agreement between the parties relating to such joint venture should be submitted with the joint venture's proposal. Authorized signatories from each party comprising the joint venture must sign the proposal. Each party to a joint venture must submit a separate Ownership Disclosure Form, Political Disclosure Forms, Disclosure of Investigations and Actions Involving Bidder form, Disclosure of Investment Activities in Iran form, and Affirmative Action Employee Information Report. Each party comprising the joint venture must also possess a valid Business Registration Certificate issued by the Department of the Treasury, Division of Revenue prior to the award of a contract. Refer to Section 6.2 of this RFP.

8.9 Security and Confidentiality

A. DATA CONFIDENTIALITY

All data contained in the related to this program are to be considered confidential and shall be solely for the use of Pay It Forward. The Contractor will be required to use reasonable care to protect the confidentiality of the data. Any use, sale, or offering of these data in any form by the Contractor or his/her employees or assignees will be considered in violation of this contract and will cause an infraction to be reported to the State Attorney General for possible prosecution. Penalties for violations of such guarantees will include, but are not limited to, cancellation of contract and/or legal action with no damages paid by the State Agencies or the State of New Jersey.

All financial, statistical, personnel, customer and/or technical data related to Pay It Forward are confidential. The Contractor must secure all data from manipulation, sabotage, theft or breach of confidentiality. The Contractor is prohibited from releasing any financial, statistical, personnel, customer and/or technical data that are deemed confidential. The following shall not be considered confidential information and shall not be subject to the provisions of this section 8.9 A.: Any information that (a) was in Contractor's possession before receipt through Pay It Forward; (b) is independently developed or acquired by or for Contractor without use of a Pay It Forward

proprietary information; (c) is rightfully received by Contractor from a third party unrelated to Pay It Forward without a duty of confidentiality; (d) was disclosed by a data owner to a third party not under an obligation of confidentiality; or (e) is or becomes available to the public through no fault of Contractor. Contractor will not release any confidential information to a third party without the consent of the data owner unless required in order to comply with judicial or administrative process. Prior to releasing a data owner's confidential information in response to judicial process, the Contractor shall give the data owner advanced written notice of the subpoena, if not legally prohibited, and provide the data owner the opportunity to object to the required disclosure. Any other use, sale, or offering of these data to a third party without the data owner's consent in any form by the Contractor, or any individual or entity in the Contractor's charge or employ, will be considered a violation of this contract and may result in contract termination and the Contractor's suspension or debarment from State contracting. In addition, such conduct may be reported to the State Attorney General for possible criminal prosecution. The Contractor shall be liable to the State for a breach of confidentiality subject to the insurance requirements set forth in this RFP.

The Contractor shall assume the total financial liability incurred by the Contractor associated with any breach of confidentiality.

When requested, the Contractor and all project staff including its Subcontractor(s) must complete and sign confidentiality and non-disclosure agreements provided by the State Agencies. The Contractor shall require all staff to view yearly security awareness and confidentiality training modules provided by the Contractor. It shall be the Contractor's responsibility to ensure that any new staff sign the confidentiality agreement and complete the security awareness and confidentiality training modules within one month of the employee's start date.

To protect the State of New Jersey from losses resulting from Contractor employee theft, fraud or dishonesty, security clearance/background check for all Contractors and project staff must be obtained and must be provided to the State Agencies upon request. Refer to the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) Special Publication (SP) 800-12, <u>An Introduction to Computer Security: The NIST Handbook</u>, Section 10.1.3, Filling the Position – Screening and Selecting.

B. SECURITY STANDARDS

- 1. Network Security: The Contractor shall maintain the Contractor's network security that -- at a minimum -- includes: network firewall provisioning, intrusion detection and prevention, vulnerability assessments and regular independent third party penetration testing. The Contractor shall maintain network security that conforms to one of the following:
 - (a) Current standards set forth and maintained by the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST), including those at http://web.nvd.nist.gov/view/ncp/repository.

or

(b) Any recognized comparable security standard that the Contractor then applies to its own infrastructure and is approved by the NJ Office of Information Technology (NJOIT). Industry standards such as ISO 27002, PCI Data Security Standard, and ISF Standard of Good Practice, align with security best practices from SANS and CISecurity.

- The Contractor shall be subject to the same security and infrastructure review processes
 that are required by NJOIT and its partner Departments and Agencies. The Contractor
 shall submit relevant documentation and participate in the System Architecture Review
 (SAR) process.
- For "outsourced hosting services," the Contractor must demonstrate the ability to not
 only secure the physical application infrastructure utilizing the above-mentioned security
 requirements, but also control and secure physical access to the application hosting
 facilities, and the racks supporting network infrastructure and processing server
 equipment, web, application and database servers.
 - If the Contractor is not supplying "dedicated" hardware resources to host the State Agencies' applications and data, the Contractor must demonstrate its strategy to maintain application and/or stack isolation using commercially available security devices to maintain security zones, routing isolation and access control to infrastructure devices and access/security logging (Authentication, Authorizing, and Accounting, or "AAA") within its infrastructure.
- The Contractor shall provide a detailed system design document showing a Network Plan, Disaster Contingency Plan and Security Plan. Logical and physical diagrams are required.
- 2. Application Security: The Contractor at a minimum shall run application vulnerability assessment scans during development and system testing. Vulnerabilities shall be remediated prior to production release.

All systems and applications shall be subject to Vulnerability Assessment scans on a regular basis.

3. Data Security: The Contractor at a minimum shall protect and maintain the security of data in accordance with generally accepted industry practices and to the standards and practices required by NJOIT.

Any Personally Identifiable Information ("PII") must be protected. All data must be classified in accordance with the State's Asset Classification and Control policy, 08-04-NJOIT (https://www.nj.gov/it/services/policies.shtml). Additionally, data must be disposed of in accordance with the State's Information Disposal and Media Sanitation policy, 09-10-NJOIT (https://www.nj.gov/it/services/policies.shtml).

Data usage, storage, and protection is subject to all applicable federal and state statutory and regulatory requirements, as amended from time to time, including, without limitation, those for Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 (HIPAA), Personally Identifiable Information (PII), Tax Information Security Guidelines for Federal, State, and Local Agencies (IRS Publication 1075), New Jersey State tax confidentiality statute, N.J.S.A. 54:50-8, New Jersey Identity Theft Prevention Act, N.J.S.A. 56:11-44 et seq., the federal Drivers' Privacy Protection Act of 1994, Pub. L. 103-322, and the confidentiality requirements of N.J.S.A. 39:2-3.4. Contractor shall also conform to Payment Card Industry (PCI) Data Security Standard.

- 4. Data Transmission: The Contractor shall only transmit or exchange the Pay It Forward data with other parties when expressly requested in writing by the State Agencies or other authorized parties and permitted by and in accordance with requirements of the State of New Jersey. The Contractor shall only transmit or exchange data with the State Agencies or other parties through secure means supported by current technologies. The Contractor shall encrypt all data defined as personally identifiable or confidential by the State Agencies or applicable law, regulation or standard during any transmission or exchange of that data.
- 5. Data Storage: All data provided by the State Agencies or gathered by the Contractor on behalf of the State Agencies must be stored, processed, and maintained solely in accordance with a project plan and system topology approved by the State Agencies. No State Agency data shall be processed on or transferred to any device or storage medium including portable media, smart devices and/or USB devices, unless that device or storage medium has been approved in advance in writing by the State Agencies.
- 6. Data Scope: All provisions applicable to data include data in any form of transmission or storage, including but not limited to: database files, text files, backup files, log files, XML files, and printed copies of the data.
- 7. Data Re-Use: All data provided by the State Agencies or through Pay It Forward shall be used expressly and solely for the purposes enumerated in the contract. Data shall not be distributed, repurposed or shared across other applications, environments, or business units of the Contractor. No Pay It Forward data of any kind shall be transmitted, exchanged or otherwise passed to other Contractors or interested parties except on a case-by-case basis as specifically agreed to in writing by the State Agencies.
- 8. Data Breach: Unauthorized Release Notification: The Contractor shall comply with all applicable State and Federal laws that require the notification of individuals in the event of unauthorized release of personally-identifiable information or other event requiring notification. In the event of a breach of any of the Contractor's security obligations or other event requiring notification under applicable law ("Notification Event"), the Contractor shall assume responsibility for informing the State Agencies and all such individuals in accordance with applicable law and shall indemnify, hold harmless and defend the State Agencies, its officials, and employees from and against any claims, damages or other harm related to such Notification Event.
- 9. End of Contract Data Handling: Upon termination of this contract, the Contractor shall maintain all financial data. The Contractor shall erase, destroy, and render unreadable all Contractor copies of non-financial State data according to the standards enumerated in accordance with the State's Information Disposal and Media Sanitation Policy, 09-10-NJOIT (www.nj.gov/it/ps) and certify in writing that these actions have been completed within 30 days of the termination of this contract or within seven days of the request of an agent of the State, whichever shall come first.
- 10. Security Audit: The State Agencies have the option to conduct a Security Audit. If the State Agencies exercises this option, the Contractor must allow the State Agencies assigned staff full access to all operations for security inspections and audits. The Security Audit may include reviews of all issues addressed in the description of the security plan. Contractor agrees to

enter into good faith discussions to implement any changes recommended by any Security Audit.

C. SECURITY PLAN

The Contractor must provide a copy of its system security plan. The document shall describe the administrative, physical, technical and systems controls to be used by the system and/or services. The Contractor's security plan must, at a minimum, provide security measures for the following areas:

- Facilities Physical Security
- System Security
- System Data Security
- Administrative and Personnel Security

The security plan shall provide for regular review of the Contractor's operations and control system by an independent auditor pursuant to industry standards. The Contractor shall have the capability to detect and report attempted unauthorized entries into the facility and system. All security requirements for the Contractor apply to development, testing, production and backup systems.

The Contractor shall provide a summary overview of the security document and describe how it has been incorporated into a larger security program for automated data processing. In the plan, the Contractor shall highlight security features in the system.

In addition, the security plan shall identify and define:

- 1. <u>Regulations and security requirements</u> -- how the Contractor will address security requirements such as PCI, HIPAA, FISMA, etc.;
- System, Administrative and Personnel Security -- the security responsibilities and supervision required for information owned and/or operated by the Contractor. Security responsibilities include responsibilities for administration of the infrastructure, implementing or maintaining security and the protection of the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of information, systems or processes;
- 3. Workforce Security -- the control process for the hiring and termination of Contractor's employees, and method used for granting and denying access to the Contractor's network, systems and applications. Identify and define audit controls for when employment of the employee terminates;
- 4. Role based security access -- the products and methods for role based security, including access to the Contractor's infrastructure and access to the State Agencies' infrastructure;
- 5. <u>Password Management</u> -- the appropriate password management controls to meet defined regulation or security requirements;
- 6. Logging/Auditing Controls -- the Contractor's audit control methods and requirements;
- 7. <u>Incident Management</u> -- the methods for detecting, reporting and responding to an incident, vulnerabilities and threats;
- 8. <u>Vulnerability/Security Assessment</u> -- the products and methods used for scanning Contractor's infrastructure for vulnerabilities and remediation of the vulnerabilities. Identify and define methods used for initiating and completing security assessments.

- Anti-virus/malware controls -- the products and methods for anti-virus and malware controls
 that meet industry standards. It shall include policy statements that require periodic anti-viral
 software checks of the system to preclude infections and set forth its commitment to
 periodically upgrade its capability to maintain maximum effectiveness against new strains of
 software viruses;
- 10. <u>Firewall</u> -- the products and methods for firewall control process and intrusion detection methodology;
- 11. <u>Database</u> -- the products and methods for safeguarding the database(s);
- 12. <u>Server and infrastructure</u> -- the products and methods for "hardening" of the hardware operating systems;
- 13. <u>Transmission</u> -- the products and methods on how its system addresses security measures regarding communication transmission, access and message validation; and
- 14. <u>Data Integrity</u> -- the products and methods used to ensure the integrity of all stored data and the electronic images, and the security of all files from unauthorized access. The Contractor must be able to provide reports on an as-needed basis on the access to or change of any file within the system.

8.10 Privacy Policy

The Contractor is responsible for adhering to the Authority's privacy policy and ensuring that any Subcontractors to the prime Contractor also adhere to the policy. The Authority retains the right to seek any and all legal remedies in the event of a breach of the privacy policy by the prime Contractor or any Subcontractor. HESAA's Privacy Policy can be found at: https://www.hesaa.org/Documents/PrivacyNotice.pdf

8.11 News Releases

The Contractor is not permitted to issue news releases pertaining to any aspect of the services being provided under this contract without the State Agencies' prior written consent.

8.12 Advertising

The Contractor shall not use any of the State Agencies' or the State's name, logos, images, or any data or results arising from this contract as a part of any commercial advertising without obtaining the State Agencies' prior written consent.

8.13 Licenses & Permits

The Contractor shall obtain and maintain in full force and effect all required licenses, permits, and authorizations necessary to perform this contract. The Contractor shall supply the State Agencies with evidence of all such licenses, permits and authorizations. This evidence shall be submitted subsequent to the contract award. All costs associated with any such licenses, permits and authorizations must be considered by the Bidder in its proposal.

8.14 Claims & Remedies

A. CLAIMS

All claims asserted against the State Agencies by the Contractor shall be subject to the New Jersey Tort Claims Act, <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 59:1-1 et seq., and/or the New Jersey Contractual Liability Act, <u>N.J.S.A.</u> 59:13-1 et seq.

B. REMEDIES

Nothing in this contract shall be construed to be a waiver by the State Agencies of any warranty, expressed or implied, or of any remedy at law or equity, except as specifically and expressly stated in a writing executed by the Executive Director of HESAA.

8.15 Additional Work and/or Special Projects

The pricing response in this RFP is intended to be all-inclusive; the State Agencies anticipate that no additional work or special projects will be necessary. However, the State Agencies recognize that changes in federal and state law and regulations over the course of the term of the contract may create additional work required from the Contractor.

In the event of additional work and/or special projects, the Contractor must present a written proposal to perform the additional work to the State Agencies. The proposal should provide justification for the necessity of the additional work. The relationship between the additional work and the base contract work must be clearly established by the Contractor in its proposal.

The Contractor's written proposal must provide a detailed description of the work to be performed broken down by task and subtask. The proposal should also contain details on the level of effort, including hours, labor categories, etc., necessary to complete the additional work.

The written proposal must detail the cost necessary to complete the additional work in a manner consistent with the contract. The written price schedule must be based upon the hourly rates, unit costs or other cost elements submitted by the Contractor in the Contractor's original proposal submitted in response to this RFP. Whenever possible, the price schedule should be a firm, fixed price to perform the required work. The firm fixed price should specifically reference and be tied directly to costs submitted by the Contractor in its original proposal. A payment schedule, tied to successful completion of tasks and subtasks, must be included.

No additional work and/or special project may commence without the State Agencies' written approval. In the event the Contractor proceeds with additional work and/or special projects without the State Agencies' written approval, it shall be at the Contractor's sole risk. The State Agencies shall be under no obligation to pay for work performed without the State Agencies' written approval.

8.16 Record Retention

All records created as a result of this project shall be retained in their original form by the Contractor or in other forms agreed to by the State Agencies for no less than five years after Contract completion, plus any additional period required by federal or state statutes, regulations or guidelines. At the end of a Contract period, the Contractor must be prepared to transfer, in a

manner specified by the State Agencies, all records to the State Agencies or to the successor Contractor as directed by the State Agencies.

8.17 Severability

In the event that any provision of this RFP or any agreement executed in accordance herewith shall be held invalid or unenforceable by any court of competent jurisdiction, such holding shall not invalidate or render unenforceable any other provision.

9.0 SELECTION PROCESS

9.1 New Jersey Presence

Particular consideration will be given to firms with a presence in New Jersey.

9.2 Evaluation Criteria

The State Agencies will review the responses and select qualified firms based on the following criteria:

Evalua	tion Criteria	Total Points			
Progra	Program Narrative:				
-	Addresses all narrative summary items				
-	Ability to administer a student loan program				
•	Strategy to track recruitment, enrollment, and outcomes	60			
	for Participants				
•	Proposes compelling approach for promoting diversity				
	throughout the project				
Bidder Requirements:					
•	Organizational commitment and capacity describes past				
	experience	25			
-	Adequacy of management information system				
•	Adequacy of loan originations and servicing system				
Budge	t Summary and Budget Narrative:				
-	Budget is reasonable and demonstrates strong fiscal				
	stewardship of program resources				
-	Narrative provides a reasonable external source to fund	15			
	administration of Pay It Forward				
•	No calculation errors				
		100			

9.3 Interviews

The State Agencies reserve the right to schedule interviews with, and to request additional information from, any and all firms.

9.4 Right to Waive

The State Agencies reserve the right to (i) cancel this solicitation; (ii) reject any and all responses to this request; (iii) waive any requirements or minor informalities; (iv) modify or amend, with consent of the submitting firm, any statements; (v) request that all respondents submit additional information not covered by the Request for Proposal which, in the view of the State Agencies, would be germane to its decision; (vi) negotiate the proposal of the potential provider that, in the State Agencies' sole discretion, will best meet the State Agencies' needs; and (vii) affect any agreement deemed by the State Agencies to be in their best interests or in the best interests of the State.

9.5 Proposal Discrepancies

In evaluating proposals, discrepancies between words and figures will be resolved in favor of words. Discrepancies between unit prices and totals of unit prices will be resolved in favor of unit prices. Discrepancies in the multiplication of units of work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated total of multiplied unit prices and units of work and the actual total will be resolved in favor of the actual total. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum of the column of figures.

9.6 Board Approval

Appointment of a firm is subject to approval by the Authority's Board.

Attachments: 1. HESAA Standard Terms & Conditions

HIGHER EDUCATION STUDENT ASSISTANCE AUTHORITY STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS

1. STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS APPLICABLE TO THE CONTRACT - Unless the Bidder/offeror is specifically instructed otherwise in the Request for Proposals (RFP), the following terms and conditions shall apply to all contracts or purchase agreements made with the Higher Education Student Assistance Authority ("HESAA" or the "Authority"). These terms are in addition to the terms and conditions set forth in the RFP and should be read in conjunction with same unless the RFP specifically indicates otherwise. In the event that the Bidder/offeror would like to present terms and conditions that are in conflict with either these terms and conditions or those set forth in the RFP, the Bidder/offeror must present those conflicts during the Question and Answer period for HESAA to consider. Any conflicting terms and conditions that HESAA is willing to accept will be reflected in an addendum to the RFP. The Authority's terms and conditions shall prevail over any conflicts set forth in a Bidder/offeror's proposal that were not submitted through the question and answer process and approved by the Authority. Nothing in these terms and conditions shall prohibit HESAA from amending a contract when it is determined to be in the best interests of the Authority.

2. STATE LAW REQUIRING MANDATORY COMPLIANCE BY ALL CONTRACTORS

2.1 BUSINESS REGISTRATION – Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 52:32-44, the Authority is prohibited from entering into a contract with an entity unless the Bidder and each Subcontractor named in the proposal have a valid Business Registration Certificate on file with the Division of Revenue.

The Contractor and any Subcontractor providing goods or performing services under the contract, and each of their affiliates, shall, during the term of the contract, collect and remit to the Director of the Division of Taxation in the Department of the Treasury the use tax due pursuant to the Sales and Use Tax Act, P.L. 1966, c. 30 (N.J.S.A. 54:32B-1 et seq.) on all their sales of tangible personal property delivered into the Authority. Any questions in this regard can be directed to the Division of Revenue at (609) 292-9292. Form NJ-REG can be filed online at: https://nj.gov/treasury/revenue/gettingregistered.shtml.

- 2.2 <u>ANTI-DISCRIMINATION</u> All parties to any contract with the Authority agree not to discriminate in employment and agree to abide by all anti-discrimination laws including those contained within N.J.S.A. 10:2-1 through N.J.S.A. 10:2-4, N.J.S.A. 10:5-1 et seq. and N.J.S.A. 10:5-31 through 10:5-38. All rules and regulations issued thereunder are hereby incorporated by reference.
- PREVAILING WAGE ACT The New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act, N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.26 et seq. is hereby made part of every contract entered into on behalf of the Authority, except those contracts which are not within the contemplation of the Act. The Bidder's submission of a proposal is their guarantee that neither they nor any Subcontractors they might employ to perform the work covered by the proposal has been suspended or debarred by the Commissioner, Department of Labor for violation of the provisions of the Prevailing Wage Act and/or the Public Works Contractor Registration Acts. The Bidder's submission of the proposal is also their guarantee that they and any Subcontractors they might employ to perform the work covered by the proposal shall comply with the provisions of the Prevailing Wage and Public Works Contractor Registration Acts, where required.

- **2.4 AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT** The Contractor must comply with all provisions of the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA), P.L 101-336, in accordance with 42 U.S.C. 12101, et seq.
- MACBRIDE PRINCIPLES The Bidder must certify pursuant to N.J.S.A. 52:34-12.2 that it either has no ongoing business activities in Northern Ireland and does not maintain a physical presence therein or that it will take lawful steps in good faith to conduct any business operations it has in Northern Ireland in accordance with the MacBride principles of nondiscrimination in employment as set forth in N.J.S.A. 52:18A-89.5 and in conformance with the United Kingdom's Fair Employment (Northern Ireland) Act of 1989, and permit independent monitoring of their compliance with those principles. The MacBride Principles form can be found at: https://nj.gov/treasury/purchase/forms.shtml
- **2.6** PAY TO PLAY PROHIBITIONS Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 19:44A-20.13 et seq. (L.2005, c. 51), and specifically, N.J.S.A. 19:44A-20.21, it shall be a breach of the terms of the Contract for the business entity to:
 - a. make or solicit a contribution in violation of the statute;
 - b. knowingly conceal or misrepresent a contribution given or received;
 - c. make or solicit contributions through intermediaries for the purpose of concealing or misrepresenting the source of the contribution;
 - d. make or solicit any contribution on the condition or with the agreement that it will be contributed to a campaign committee or any candidate of holder of the public office of Governor, or to any State or county party committee;
 - e. engage or employ a lobbyist or consultant with the intent or understanding that such lobbyist or consultant would make or solicit any contribution, which if made or solicited by the business entity itself would subject that entity to the restrictions of the Legislation;
 - f. fund contributions made by third parties, including consultants, attorneys, family members, and employees;
 - g. engage in any exchange of contributions to circumvent the intent of the Legislation; or
 - h. directly or indirectly through or by any other person or means, do any act which would subject that entity to the restrictions of the Legislation.
- 2.7 POLITICAL CONTRIBUTION DISCLOSURE The Contractor is advised of its responsibility to file an annual disclosure statement on political contributions with the New Jersey Election Law Enforcement Commission (ELEC), pursuant to N.J.S.A. 19:44A-20.27 (L. 2005, c. 271, §3 as amended) if in a calendar year the Contractor receives one or more contracts valued at \$50,000.00 or more. It is the Contractor's responsibility to determine if filing is necessary. Failure to file can result in the imposition of penalties by ELEC. Additional information about this requirement is available from ELEC by calling 1 (888) 313-3532 or on the internet at https://www.elec.state.nj.us/.
- **2.8 STANDARDS PROHIBITING CONFLICTS OF INTEREST** The following prohibitions on Contractor activities shall apply to all contracts or purchase agreements made with the State of New Jersey, pursuant to Executive Order No. 189 (1988).
 - a. No vendor shall pay, offer to pay, or agree to pay, either directly or indirectly, any fee, commission, compensation, gift, gratuity, or other thing of value of any kind to any State officer or employee or special State officer or employee, as defined by N.J.S.A. 52:13D-13b. and e., in the Authority or any other agency with which such vendor transacts or offers or

- proposes to transact business, or to any member of the immediate family, as defined by N.J.S.A. 52:13D-13i., of any such officer or employee, or partnership, firm or corporation with which they are employed or associated, or in which such officer or employee has an interest within the meaning of N.J.S.A. 52: 13D-13g.
- b. The solicitation of any fee, commission, compensation, gift, gratuity or other thing of value by any State officer or employee or special State officer or employee from any State vendor shall be reported in writing forthwith by the vendor to the Attorney General and the State Ethics Commission.
- c. No vendor may, directly or indirectly, undertake any private business, commercial or entrepreneurial relationship with, whether or not pursuant to employment, contract or other agreement, express or implied, or sell any interest in such vendor to, any State officer or employee or special State officer or employee having any duties or responsibilities in connection with the purchase, acquisition or sale of any property or services by or to any State agency or any instrumentality thereof, or with any person, firm or entity with which he is employed or associated or in which he has an interest within the meaning of N.J.S.A. 52:13D-13g. Any relationships subject to this provision shall be reported in writing forthwith to the State Ethics Commission, which may grant a waiver of this restriction upon application of the State officer or employee or special State officer or employee upon a finding that the present or proposed relationship does not present the potential, actuality or appearance of a conflict of interest.
- d. No vendor shall influence, or attempt to influence or cause to be influenced, any State officer or employee or special State officer or employee in his official capacity in any manner which might tend to impair the objectivity or independence of judgment of said officer or employee.
- e. No vendor shall cause or influence, or attempt to cause or influence, any State officer or employee or special State officer or employee to use, or attempt to use, his official position to secure unwarranted privileges or advantages for the vendor or any other person.
- f. The provisions cited above in paragraphs 2.8a through 2.8e shall not be construed to prohibit a State officer or employee or Special State officer or employee from receiving gifts from or contracting with vendors under the same terms and conditions as are offered or made available to members of the general public subject to any guidelines the Executive Commission on Ethical Standards may promulgate under paragraph 3c of Executive Order No. 189.
- 2.9 NOTICE TO ALL CONTRACTORS: SET-OFF FOR STATE TAX NOTICE Pursuant to L 1995, c. 159, effective January 1, 1996, and notwithstanding any provision of the law to the contrary, whenever any taxpayer, partnership or S corporation under contract to provide goods or services or construction projects to the State of New Jersey or its agencies or instrumentalities, including the legislative and judicial branches of State government, is entitled to payment for those goods or services at the same time a taxpayer, partner or shareholder of that entity is indebted for any State tax, the Director of the Division of Taxation shall seek to set-off that taxpayer's or shareholder's share of the payment due the taxpayer, partnership, or S corporation. The amount set-off shall not allow for the deduction of any expenses or other deductions which might be attributable to the taxpayer, partner or shareholder subject to set-off under this act.

The Director of the Division of Taxation shall give notice to the set-off to the taxpayer and provide an opportunity for a hearing within thirty (30) days of such notice under the procedures for protests established under N.J.S.A. 54:49-18. No requests for conference, protest, or subsequent

appeal to the Tax Court from any protest under this section shall stay the collection of the indebtedness. Interest that may be payable by the State, pursuant to P.L. 1987, c.184 (c.52:32-32 et seq.), to the taxpayer shall be stayed.

- **2.10** <u>COMPLIANCE LAWS</u> The Contractor must comply with all local, State and Federal laws, rules and regulations applicable to this Contract and to the goods delivered and/or services performed hereunder.
- 2.11 <u>COMPLIANCE STATE LAWS</u> It is agreed and understood that any contracts and/or orders placed as a result of this proposal shall be governed and construed and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be determined in accordance with the laws of the STATE OF NEW JERSEY.
- 2.12 <u>AFFIRMATIVE ACTION</u> The Bidder is required to complete the Affirmative Action Employee Information Report, AA302, found at https://nj.gov/treasury/purchase/forms.shtml, or in the alternative, supply either a New Jersey Affirmative Action Certificate or evidence that the Bidder is operating under a federally approved or sanctioned affirmative action program. The requirement is a precondition to entering into a State contract.
- 3. <u>STATE LAW REQUIRING MANDATORY COMPLIANCE BY CONTRACTORS UNDER CIRCUMSTANCES SET FORTH IN LAW OR BASED ON THE TYPE OF CONTRACT</u>
- **3.1 SERVICE PERFORMANCE WITHIN U.S.** Under N.J.S.A. 52:34-13.2, all contracts primarily for services awarded by the Authority shall be performed within the United States, except when the Director of Legal & Governmental Affairs certifies in writing a finding that a required service cannot be provided by a Contractor or Subcontractor within the United States and the certification is approved by the Executive Director.

A shift to performance of services outside the United States during the term of the Contract shall be deemed a breach of contract. If, during the term of the contract, the Contractor or Subcontractor, proceeds to shift the performance of any of the services outside the United States, the Contractor shall be deemed to be in breach of its Contract, which Contract shall be subject to termination for cause pursuant to Section 5.7(b)(1) of the Standard Terms and Conditions, unless previously approved by the Director and the Treasurer.

3.2 BUY AMERICAN – Pursuant to N.J.S.A. 52:32-1, if manufactured items or farm products will be provided under this Contract to be used in a public work, they shall be manufactured or produced in the United States and the Contractor shall be required to so certify.

4. <u>INDEMNIFICATION AND INSURANCE</u>

- **4.1** <u>INDEMNIFICATION</u> The Contractor's liability to the Authority and its employees in third party suits shall be as follows:
 - a. Indemnification for Third Party Claims The Contractor shall assume all risk of and responsibility for, and agrees to indemnify, defend, and save harmless the Authority and its employees from and against any and all claims, demands, suits, actions, recoveries, judgments and costs and expenses in connection therewith which shall arise from or result directly or indirectly from the work and/or materials supplied under this contract, including

- liability of any nature or kind for or on account of the use of any copyrighted or uncopyrighted composition, secret process, patented or unpatented invention, article or appliance furnished or used in the performance of this contract.
- b. The Contractor's indemnification and liability under subsection (a) is not limited by, but is in addition to the insurance obligations contained in Section 4.2 of these Terms and Conditions.
- c. In the event of a patent and copyright claim or suit, the Contractor, at its option, may: (1) procure for the Authority the legal right to continue the use of the product; (2) replace or modify the product to provide a non-infringing product that is the functional equivalent; or (3) refund the purchase price less a reasonable allowance for use that is agreed to by both parties.
- INSURANCE The Contractor shall secure and maintain in force for the term of the contract insurance as provided herein. All required insurance shall be provided by insurance companies with an A- VIII or better rating by A.M. Best & Company. The Contractor shall provide the Authority with current certificates of insurance for all coverages and renewals thereof, and the certificates shall reflect that the insurance policies shall not be canceled for any reason except after sixty (60) days written notice to the Authority. Certificates of renewals shall be provided within thirty (30) days of the expiration of the insurance. The Contractor shall not begin to provide services or goods to the Authority until evidence of the required insurance is provided. The certificates of insurance shall indicate the title of the Contract in the Description of Operations box and shall list the Higher Education Student Assistance Authority, PO Box 545, Trenton, New Jersey 08625 in the Certificate Holder box.

The insurance to be provided by the Contractor shall be as follows:

- a. Occurrence Form Comprehensive General Liability Insurance or its equivalent: The minimum limit of liability shall be \$1,000,000 per occurrence as a combined single limit for bodily injury and property damage. In addition Contractor shall maintain cyber security and data breach insurance at industry standard levels. The above required Comprehensive General Liability Insurance policy or its equivalent shall name the Authority, its officers, and employees as "Additional Insureds" and include the blanket additional insured endorsement or its equivalent. The coverage to be provided under these policies shall be at least as broad as that provided by the standard basic, unamended, and unendorsed Comprehensive General Liability Insurance occurrence coverage forms or its equivalent currently in use in the State of New Jersey, which shall not be circumscribed by any endorsement limiting the breadth of coverage.
- b. Automobile Liability Insurance which shall be written to cover any automobile used by the insured. Limits of liability for bodily injury and property damage shall not be less than \$1 million per occurrence as a combined single limit. The Authority must be named as an "Additional Insured" and a blanket additional insured endorsement or its equivalent must be provided when the services being procured involve vehicle use on the Authority's behalf or on Authority controlled property.
- c. Worker's Compensation Insurance applicable to the laws of the State of New Jersey and Employers Liability Insurance with limits not less than:

\$1,000,000 BODILY INJURY, EACH OCCURRENCE \$1,000,000 DISEASE EACH EMPLOYEE \$1,000,000 DISEASE AGGREGATE LIMIT d. This \$1 million amount may have been raised by the RFP when deemed necessary by the Authority.

5. TERMS GOVERNING ALL CONTRACTS

- **5.1 CONTRACTOR IS INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR** The Contractor's status shall be that of any independent Contractor and not as an employee of the State.
- **CONTRACT AMOUNT** -The estimated amount of the contract(s), when stated on the RFP form, shall not be construed as either the maximum or minimum amount which the Authority shall be obliged to order as the result of the RFP or any contract entered into as a result of the RFP.
- 5.3 <u>CONTRACT TERM AND EXTENSION OPTION</u> If, in the opinion of the Authority, it is in the best interest of the Authority to extend a contract, the Contractor shall be so notified of the Authority's Intent at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration date of the existing contract. The Contractor shall have fifteen (15) calendar days to respond to the Authority's request to extend the term and period of performance of the contract. If the Contractor agrees to the extension, all terms and conditions including pricing of the original contract shall apply unless more favorable terms for the Authority have been negotiated.
- **STATE'S OPTION TO REDUCE SCOPE OF WORK** The State has the option, in its sole discretion, to reduce the scope of work for any deliverable, task or subtask called for under this contract. In such an event, the Authority shall provide to the Contractor advance written notice of the change in scope of work and what the Authority believes should be the corresponding adjusted Contract price. Within five (5) business days of receipt of such written notice, if either is applicable:
 - a. If the Contractor does not agree with the Authority's proposed adjusted Contract price, the Contractor shall submit to the Authority any additional information that the Contractor believes impacts the adjusted Contract price with a request that the Authority reconsider the proposed adjusted Contract price. The parties shall negotiate the adjusted Contract price. If the parties are unable to agree on an adjusted Contract price, the Authority shall make a prompt decision taking all such information into account, and shall notify the Contractor of the final adjusted Contract price.
 - b. If the Contractor has undertaken any work effort toward a deliverable, task or subtask that is being changed or eliminated such that it would not be compensated under the adjusted contract, the Contractor shall be compensated for such work effort according to the applicable portions of its price schedule and the Contractor shall submit to the Authority an itemization of the work effort already completed by deliverable, task or subtask within the scope of work, and any additional information the Authority may request. The Authority shall make a prompt decision taking all such information into account, and shall notify the Contractor of the compensation to be paid for such work effort.
- **CHANGE IN LAW** Whenever a change in applicable law or regulation affects the scope of work, the Authority shall provide written notice to the Contractor of the change and the Authority's determination as to the corresponding adjusted change in the scope of work and corresponding adjusted Contract price. Within five (5) business days of receipt of such written notice, if either is applicable:
 - a. If the Contractor does not agree with the adjusted Contract price, the Contractor shall

- submit to the Authority any additional information that the Contractor believes impacts the adjusted contract price with a request that the Authority reconsider the adjusted contract price. The Authority shall make a prompt decision taking all such information into account, and shall notify the Contractor of the final adjusted Contract price.
- b. If the Contractor has undertaken any work effort toward a deliverable, task or subtask that is being changed or eliminated such that it would not be compensated under the adjusted contract, the Contractor shall be compensated for such work effort according to the applicable portions of its price schedule and the Contractor shall submit to the Authority an itemization of the work effort already completed by deliverable, task or subtask within the scope of work, and any additional information the Authority may request. The Authority shall make a prompt decision taking all such information into account, and shall notify the Contractor of the compensation to be paid for such work effort.
- SUSPENSION OF WORK The Authority may, for valid reason, issue a stop order directing the Contractor to suspend work under the Contract for a specific time. The Contractor shall be paid for goods ordered, goods delivered, or services requested and performed until the effective date of the stop order. The Contractor shall resume work upon the date specified in the stop order, or upon such other date as the Authority may thereafter direct in writing. The period of suspension shall be deemed added to the Contractor's approved schedule of performance. The Authority shall make an equitable adjustment, if any is required, to the Contract price. The Contractor shall provide whatever information that HESAA may require related to the equitable adjustment.

5. 7 TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

a. For Convenience:

Notwithstanding any provision or language in this Contract to the contrary, HESAA may terminate this Contract at any time, in whole or in part, for the convenience of the Authority, upon no less than thirty (30) days written notice to the Contractor.

- b. For Cause:
 - 1. Where a Contractor fails to perform or comply with a Contract or a portion thereof, the Authority may terminate the contract, in whole or in part, upon ten (10) days' notice to the Contractor with an opportunity to respond.
 - 2. Where in the reasonable opinion of the Authority, a Contractor continues to perform a Contract poorly as demonstrated by e.g., formal complaints, late delivery, poor performance of service, or short-shipping and there has been a failure on the part of the Contractor to make progress towards ameliorating the issue(s) or problem(s) set forth in the complaint, HESAA may terminate the contract, in whole or in part, upon ten (10) days' notice to the Contractor with an opportunity to respond.
- c. In cases of emergency HESAA may shorten the time periods of notification and may dispense with an opportunity to respond.
- d. In the event of termination under this section, the Contractor shall be compensated for work performed in accordance with the contract, up to the date of termination. Such compensation may be subject to adjustments.

5.8 SUBCONTRACTING OR ASSIGNMENT-

a. <u>Subcontracting</u>: The Contractor may not subcontract other than as identified in the Contractor's proposal without the prior written consent of HESAA. Such consent, if granted in part, shall not relieve the Contractor of any of its responsibilities under the contract, nor

shall it create privity of contract between the Authority and any Subcontractor. If the Contractor uses a Subcontractor to fulfill any of its obligations, the Contractor shall be responsible for the Subcontractor's: (a) performance; (b) compliance with all of the terms and conditions of the contract; and (c) compliance with the requirements of all applicable laws.

- b. <u>Assignment:</u> The Contractor may not assign its responsibilities under the contract, in whole or in part, without the prior written consent of the Authority.
- No contractual relationship between subcontractors and the Authority.

 Nothing contained in any of the Contract documents, including the RFP and vendor's bid or proposal shall be construed as creating any contractual relationship between any Subcontractor and the Authority.
- with or be acquired by another firm, the Contractor shall give notice to the Authority as soon as practicable and in no event longer than thirty (30) days after said merger or acquisition. The Contractor shall provide such documents as may be requested by the Authority, which may include but need not be limited to the following: corporate resolutions prepared by the awarded Contractor and new entity ratifying acceptance of the original contract, terms, conditions and prices; updated information including ownership disclosure and Federal Employer Identification Number. The documents must be submitted within thirty (30) days of the request. Failure to do so may result in termination of the Contract for cause.

If, at any time during the term of the contract, the Contractor's partnership, limited liability company, limited liability partnership, professional corporation, or corporation shall dissolve, the Authority must be so notified. All responsible parties of the dissolved business entity must submit to the Authority, in writing, the names of the parties proposed to perform the contract, and the names of the parties to whom payment should be made. No payment shall be made until all parties to the dissolved business entity submit the required documents to the Authority.

5.11 PERFORMANCE GUARANTEE OF CONTRACTOR - The Contractor hereby certifies that:

- a. The equipment offered is standard new equipment, and is the manufacturer's latest model in production, with parts regularly used for the type of equipment offered; that such parts are all in production and not likely to be discontinued; and that no attachment or part has been substituted or applied contrary to manufacturer's recommendations and standard practice.
- b. All equipment supplied to the Authority and operated by electrical current is UL listed where applicable.
- c. All new machines are to be guaranteed as fully operational for the period stated in the Contract from time of written acceptance by the Authority. The Contractor shall render prompt service without charge, regardless of geographic location.
- d. Sufficient quantities of parts necessary for proper service to equipment shall be maintained at distribution points and service headquarters.
- e. Trained mechanics are regularly employed to make necessary repairs to equipment in the territory from which the service request might emanate within a 48-hour period or within the time accepted as industry practice.
- f. During the warranty period the Contractor shall replace immediately any material which is rejected for failure to meet the requirements of the contract.

g. All services rendered to the Authority shall be performed in strict and full accordance with the specifications stated in the contract. The Contract shall not be considered complete until final approval by the Authority is rendered.

5.12 <u>DELIVERY REQUIREMENTS</u> -

- a. Deliveries shall be made at such time and in such quantities as ordered in strict accordance with conditions contained in the contract.
- b. The Contractor shall be responsible for the delivery of material in first class condition to the Authority in accordance with good commercial practice.
- c. Items delivered must be strictly in accordance with the contract.
- d. In the event delivery of goods or services is not made within the number of days stipulated or under the schedule defined in the contract, HESAA shall be authorized to obtain the material or service from any available source, the difference in price, if any, to be paid by the Contractor.
- 5.13 <u>APPLICABLE LAW AND JURISDICTION</u> This Contract and any and all litigation arising therefrom or related thereto shall be governed by the applicable laws, regulations and rules of evidence of the State of New Jersey without reference to conflict of laws principles and shall be filed in the appropriate Division of the New Jersey Superior Court.
- **5.14 CONTRACT AMENDMENT** Except as provided herein, the Contract may only be amended by written agreement of the Authority and the Contractor.
- **MAINTENANCE OF RECORDS** The Contractor shall maintain records for products and/or services delivered against the Contract for a period of five (5) years from the date of final payment unless otherwise specified in the RFP. Such records shall be made available to the Authority and State Comptroller, for audit and review.
- **ASSIGNMENT OF ANTITRUST CLAIM(S)** The Contractor recognizes that in actual economic practice, overcharges resulting from antitrust violations are in fact usually borne by the ultimate purchaser. Therefore, and as consideration for executing this contract, the Contractor, acting herein by and through its duly authorized agent, hereby conveys, sells, assigns, and transfers to the Authority, all right, title and interest to all claims and causes of action it may now or hereafter acquire under the antitrust laws of the United States or the State of New Jersey, relating to the particular goods and services purchased or acquired by the Authority pursuant to this contract.

In connection with this assignment, the following are the express obligations of the Contractor:

- a. It shall take no action that will in any way diminish the value of the rights conveyed or assigned hereunder.
- b. It shall advise the Attorney General of New Jersey:
 - 1. in advance of its intention to commence any action on its own behalf regarding any such claim or cause(s) of action;
 - 2. immediately upon becoming aware of the fact that an action has been commenced on its behalf by some other person(s) of the pendency of such action.
- c. It shall notify the defendants in any antitrust suit of the within assignment at the earliest practicable opportunity after the Contractor has initiated an action on its own behalf or becomes aware that such an action has been filed on its behalf by another person. A copy of such notice shall be sent to the Attorney General of New Jersey.

d. It is understood and agreed that in the event any payment under any such claim or cause of action is made to the Contractor, it shall promptly pay over to the Authority the allotted share thereof, if any, assigned to the Authority hereunder.

6. <u>TERMS RELATING TO PRICE AND PAYMENT</u>

PRICE FLUCTUATION DURING CONTRACT - Unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the Authority, all prices quoted shall be firm through issuance of Contract or purchase order and shall not be subject to increase during the period of the contract.

In the event of a manufacturer's or Contractor's price decrease during the Contract period, the Authority shall receive the full benefit of such price reduction on any undelivered purchase order and on any subsequent order placed during the Contract period. The Authority must be notified, in writing, of any price reduction within five (5) days of the effective date.

Failure to report price reductions may result in cancellation of Contract for cause, pursuant to provision 5.7(b)1.

- **TAX CHARGES** The State of New Jersey Authority, HESAA is exempt from State sales or use taxes and Federal excise taxes. Therefore, price quotations must not include such taxes. The State's Federal Excise Tax Exemption number is 22-75-0050K.
- et seq., requires state agencies to pay for goods and services within sixty (60) days of the agency's receipt of a properly executed State Payment Voucher or within sixty (60) days of receipt and acceptance of goods and services, whichever is later. Properly executed performance security, when required, must be received by the Authority prior to processing any payments for goods and services accepted by HESAA. Interest will be paid on delinquent accounts at a rate established by the State Treasurer. Interest shall not be paid until it exceeds \$5.00 per properly executed invoice.

Cash discounts and other payment terms included as part of the original agreement are not affected by the Prompt Payment Act.

6.4 <u>AVAILABILITY OF FUNDS</u> – The Authority's obligation to make payment under this Contract is contingent upon the availability of appropriated funds and receipt of revenues from which payment for Contract purposes can be made. No legal liability on the part of the Authority for payment of any money shall arise unless and until funds are appropriated each fiscal year to the using agency by the State Legislature and made available through receipt of revenues.